MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD IN THE SYCAMORE TREE PUBLIC HOUSE, COLWINSTON, ON TUESDAY 9th NOVEMBER, 2010 AT 7.00 PM.

1
ATTENDANCE

Councillors:


P Graham-Woollard – Chairman





G W Bates – Deputy Chairman





W Bellin
A J Austin





County Councillor R P Thomas
Apologies:


Councillor Mrs S J Carter


Clerk:



Mr B J Graham-Woollard

Member of the Public:
Mr P Griffiths

2
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING
2.1
October Meeting
It was proposed by Councillor G W Bates, and seconded by Councillor W Bellin that the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, 12th October, 2010, be signed by the Chairman as a true record.  Carried unanimously.
3
MATTERS ARISING
3.1
Extension to the Village Hall

The Deputy Chairman stated that his wife was a member of the Village Hall Association Committee, but the Chairman decided that this did not represent a conflict of interest.  The Chairman said that the Deputy Chairman, Councillor G Bates, had asked whether the Community Council would be prepared to enter into a partnership with the Village Hall Association in regard to the extensions for the Hall.  Councillor Bates said that the Village Hall Association had until next March to carry out the extension work, and wished to enter into a partnership with the Community Council, through which the Village Hall Committee would be able to claim the VAT back on the extension work carried out.  As a charity, the Community Hall Association was not permitted to claim back VAT.  Councillor Bates said that the idea was that the Village Hall Committee would channel the funds into the Community Council net of VAT along with any grants to pay for the extension, which would be cheaper.
Councillor Bates said there were examples of places where this happens, but that it would be necessary to discuss whether this was legal and if so whether the Community Council would want to go ahead with such a partnership.  The Chairman invited Paul Griffiths, the Community Council’s Internal Auditor, to speak.  He said that he believed that a number of local authorities had gone into such joint partnerships to reclaim the VAT.  Further, he observed that those organisations which had used this initiative, had said that it engaged a wider support of organisations and individuals throughout the Community, and that they had been able to draw on a wider pool of expertise.  Such a policy was also considered to be in line with successive Government’s policies in that it would ensure that the maximum possible resource was available.  The saving on the proposed project would be between £4,000 and £4500.
Mr Griffiths added however that any claim would need to satisfy legal rules.  It would also have to be seen that both parties were working together, and not attempting to avoid tax.  In regard to the amount reclaimed from VAT, Councillor Bates said that it would need to be agreed how to spend the VAT recovered, and Mr. Griffiths added that there should be a written contract of understanding which could be used to agree how the money was spent.  The Chairman said that as the Community Council was a Statutory Body, and the Village Hall was not, the Community Council would be financially liable for any decisions taken.  The Chairman also asked why the Village Hall couldn’t reclaim the VAT.  Mr. Griffiths replied that Charities were not allowed to reclaim VAT.  The Chairman also pointed out that the grounds and hall were owned by the Vale Council, and they would need to be consulted on this matter, should it go ahead.

The Chairman added that, whilst fully supportive of the principle of improving facilities in the village as had been done in the case of the Little Hill and the Village Green, the two bodies had not enjoyed the smoothes of relations in the past.  His instinct, therefore, would be to contact One Voice Wales for advice as to how to proceed and, if necessary, seek legal advice on the matter.  Councillor G Bates enquired as to whether the Community Council would be agreeable to this in principle, to which there was unanimous consent.
In the circumstances, the Chairman proposed that he contact One Voice Wales to examine the principle of entering into the proposal, and ask them for a professional opinion or to be directed to other such organisations as could advise, then have a Special Meeting in two weeks’ time, given that this option was viable  This was seconded by Councillor A Austin.  Agreed unanimously.  The Clerk informed the meeting that the nearest possible date would be the 23rd of November.  The meeting would also be the opportunity to decide on a project manager who would manage the project and funds on behalf of the Community Council.  The Chairman asked Mr. Griffiths, of the £25,000 (£4,000 of VAT), how would this be reflected on the Internal Audit.  Paul Griffiths said that it could be paid as a Grant.

The Chairman thanked Mr. Griffiths for attending the meeting which he left at 7.50 pm.
3.2
Financial Audit 2009/10 & Treasurer’s Report
The Clerk reported that he had been contacted by Mazars and asked to send them the following items missing from the audit – the minute of the meeting which agreed the Clerk’s salary increase for 2009 – 10, and the Public Audit notice.  The Clerk reported that he had then sent this information to Mazars, but had not yet received any reply.
3.3
Vacancy following resignation of Councillor

The Chairman formally announced the resignation of Mike Shave.  The Clerk informed the meeting that Mrs Eleanor Marks had withdrawn due to questions of a conflict of interest which she felt could not be addressed.  Mrs Marks, however, did say that she would be happy to help advise the Community Council as and when the advice was needed.  Noted.
The Chairman then said that therefore, there were now two vacancies.  In regard to the first, the Clerk confirmed that the Community Council could co-opt as this had already been agreed.  In regard to the second vacancy, the Clerk said that this would need to be advertised formally.  In the meantime, the Chairman reported that he had announced in the newsletter that there were vacancies on the Community Council, and hoped that people would come forward to avoid the potential loss of the Community Council through future lack of members.  The Chairman said that it was important to keep the Community Council going to ensure that the Village could continue, and that the Village had a voice with the Vale Council on important matters.
The Chairman said that he had spoken to a couple of people interested, and encouraged the other Community Councillors to ask others interested to take an interest.  The Chairman said that people with experience would be welcomed as he would not want to experience the same problems as in 2008.  The Chairman also said that it was important to bring in younger people to the Community Council in order to broaden the wealth of experience.  Agreed unanimously.
3.4
Planning Application - PDC-MPH-2010-00923FUL - Crack Hill Motocross

The Clerk declared a conflict of interest in relation to his Welsh Assembly Government role and handed over the taking of notes for this part of the meeting to the Chairman.  The Chairman added that the Clerk would not be permitted to take any role in the issue and that all issues concerning this matter would be passed on to the Chairman.
County Councillor R Thomas said that this had not as yet been formally tabled at the Vale Planning Committee.  County Councillor Thomas also said that the Vale Council was investigating the applicant’s use of a field in Llysworney for the same purpose.
With regard to the contentious letter from an officer of the Vale Council, the Chairman stated that the Community Council reserved the right to introduce supplementary observations should Mr Kelman’s letter be used by that applicant to further support his case.  The Community Council had further reserved the right to refer its initial complaint to the Ombudsman.
The Chairman added that, to date, the Vale had been very helpful in regard to the observations of the Community Council.
Once this matter was closed, the Clerk resumed his role.

3.5
Community Projects

-
Little Hill

-
Village Green

The Chairman said that he had not been able to check on this matter, but would contact the contractor in the next few days to ascertain whether he had been able to obtain the wood for the end boards.
3.6
Binding of Minutes
The Chairman reported that he was missing five sets of minutes and once he had found them, he would take them all to Brown’s in Cowbridge to arrange for them to be put on an electronic disk.  On-going.
3.7
Notice Board

The Chairman reported that the carpenter would have a look at the notice board for the school again in a couple of weeks, but that this had been delayed due to the weather.  Ongoing.
3.8
Newsletter – Colwinston News & Views
The Chairman said that he had put an article in the last newsletter with references to the vacancies on the Community Council and also to the Dog Fouling in the village.
3.9
Reception of Broadband
The Chairman reported that he would be meeting with Alun Cairns MP in 10 days time and would raise the issue of Broadband at that meeting.
3.10
Boundary Query
The Chairman said that he had not heard anything yet in reply to his request for formal confirmation of the ownership.  The Chairman said that Miles Punter had previously verbally agreed that the Ford and Wetlands were the responsibility of the Vale Council.  County Councillor R Thomas agreed to speak to Miles Punter about the matter of formal confirmation.
3.11
CASH Grant 2010-11
In regard to the CASH grant, the Chairman was awaiting the officers to come out to look at the projects, and would hopefully report further information at the meeting in December.
3.12
Damage to the grass verge by the School
Councillor G Bates said that there was no further information and that this would be forwarded to the next Governors Meeting.
3.13
Best Kept Village Competition

To be discussed at the precept meeting in January 2011.  Carried over.
3.14
Quarry Liaison Committee
The Chairman reported that the next meeting of the Quarry Liaison Committee would be held in December.  The Chairman reiterated that he had written formally to request that the Committee be disbanded for want of business.
3.15
Dog fouling
The Chairman reported that he had put a piece in the newsletter regarding this matter, but also repeated that most villagers clear up after their animals.  In regard to individual waste bins, County Councillor R Thomas said that new waste bins for dog foul would not be provided but the Vale Council agreed that the waste could be put in a domestic bin.
County Councillor Thomas said that, in regard to the Salt Bins the Community Council could purchase their own and the Vale Council would fill them with salt.  The Chairman proposed another three bins, paid for by the Community Council, this was seconded by Councillor G Bates.  Agreed unanimously.  It was also agreed that the Chairman would contact Miles Punter in regard to this matter.
3.16
Village Green

Councillor A Austin said that the extension on the Old School House might not now be completed until the New Year as the owners had been required to submit a new planning application.
In regard to the problem of parking on the Village Green, Councillor A Austin said that various people were parking on the area.  The Chairman said that he had a spare lockable post which could be inserted with a special anchor box.  The Chairman proposed two options to resolve the problem, that the box for the post could be £90, with £30 for the fitting; the other option was to use a spare post with a lockable retention box.  The second option was proposed by Councillor G Bates and seconded by Councillor A Austin who agreed to provide the retention box.  Agreed unanimously.  It was further agreed that the Chairman would ask the contractor to install the bollard.

3.17
Car park behind St.Michael’s Church

The Chairman asked whether the County Councillor R Thomas had seen the car park.  County Councillor Thomas said that he had seen the problem.  Councillor G Bates said that it had become dangerous and brambles were growing over, and that it needed cutting and controlling.  County Councillor Thomas agreed that he would check whether the problem could be treated by Parks and Gardens.  The Chairman said that, along with the grass cutting, this may be something which could be paid by private contractor, but would have to be discussed at the precept meeting in January 2011.  Agreed.

3.18
National Eisteddfod 2012

The Clerk declared a conflict of interest in relation to his Welsh Assembly Government role and handed over the taking of notes for this part of the meeting to the Chairman.  The Chairman added that the Clerk would not be permitted to take any role in the issue and that all issues concerning this matter would be passed on to the Chairman.
County Councillor R Thomas said that this was going ahead and all the land was available.  County Councillor Thomas confirmed that it would all be contained on Llandow Field itself and a one-way system would be brought into effect.  The race track will be used as a caravan park, and the Maes (main field) itself would be in front of the main tower.  County Councillor Thomas also confirmed that the access road would avoid Llysworney and the road by the go-cart track would be closed off.  The aim would be to disperse the traffic around the roads of the village.

In regard to cost of the Eisteddfod, Councillor W Bellin said that this would be paid for through the Welsh Local Government Association (WLGA) and the Eisteddfod Committee.  County Councillor R Thomas said that the Vale Council would not be paying for the Eisteddfod.  The financial contributions would come from the WLGA and associated partners.  The costs would be paid by the Eisteddfod organisation.  Noted.
Once this matter was closed, the Clerk resumed his role.

3.19
Recycling
In respect of recycling, County Councillor Thomas mentioned the proposal of a recycling plant near Llandow industrial site which could cause problems for Llandow in regard to numbers of lorries using the road near Sutton.  There was also the issue that the waste in Llandow was not the Vale waste.  The waste company had also bought two more hangars.

4
HIGHWAY MATTERS

4.1
General Highway Matters

The Chairman gave a report on highway matters as follows:

· Damaged Roads

The Chairman said that he had been in contact with Miles Punter and was awaiting an inspection.  The Chairman added that the main priorities were the potholes at the top of Tŵmpath and the one by the School.  County Councillor R Thomas said that he would ask Miles Punter to inspect Tŵmpath for resurfacing.
· Grass cutting

The Chairman said that it was recognised that grass cutting may have to become part of the Community Council budget, which would possibly result in an increase of the precept.  County Councillor R Thomas said that it could become necessary for Community Councils to pay for private contractors to carry out the work in future.  To be looked at in January 2011 as part of the precept discussions.
5
TREASURER’S REPORT

5.1
Report of Accounts

The Treasurer reported the following statements had been received from the Bank:

The Current Account held £1080.82.

The Deposit Account held £7185.39.

It was also agreed from Point 3.1, that the Clerk would send the VAT registration form to the Treasurer, in order for the Treasurer to register and then claim back VAT on items.
6
CLERK’S REPORT
6.1
CASH Grant for Christmas 2010
The Clerk agreed to e-mail the Vale Council to request the grant this year, for the full amount of £400.  The Chairman said that he had requested quotes for the supply of two trees.  He reported that he had only received one quote and had ordered two trees from the supplier.  One tree would be supplied for the Village Green and one for the Church, costing £100 each.  Councillor G Bates suggested that new lights would also be needed for the Church.  In regard to the electric supply for the Christmas Tree on the Village Green, Councillor A Austin said that the socket for the tree would be done this week.  The cost of £100 per tree, plus additional lights was agreed in principle.
7
OTHER BUSINESS
7.1
Recycling

County Councillor R Thomas said that food waste recycling will be brought in from the New Year and will be compulsory throughout the Vale by March 2011.  Black bags will only be allowed for minimal waste which cannot be recycled, and collections of waste will be every two weeks as the amount of waste would be less.

7.2
Financial item

The Treasurer said that Cowbridge Landscapes had not cashed the cheque for £80 from August.  The Chairman agreed to contact the contractor and chase this up.
7.3
HGV Signs

The Chairman said that the signs have gone up at the end of Tŵmpath and the entrance from Crack Hill.  The Chairman added that the poles were long as supplementary signs are due to be placed on the top.

7.4
Donation towards the cost of transporting boxes for children abroad
Councillor A Austin said that J Lloyd had put together Christmas parcels for charity and asked whether a donation could be put towards the transportation of the parcels.  The Chairman said that it could be considered and asked Councillor Austin to ask J Lloyd to put it in writing as a request at the next meeting.

8
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
8.1
The date of the Next Meeting

It was agreed that the next meeting will be held on Monday, the 6th of December at 7.00 pm at the Sycamore Public House, Colwinston.
There being no further business, the Meeting was closed at 9.00 pm.

Signed
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....

Chairman, Colwinston Community Council

Date
06/12/2010

Signed
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...

Clerk, Colwinston Community Council

Date
06/12/2010
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